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Artists impression

Rectory Room future in doubt
Plans to refurbish the ailing Rectory Room took a knock at the January
meeting of the Parish Council (PC) when the Chairman, Gerry Stevenson,
announced that funds from the Solar Park could not be used for church or
school projects. The rooms are owned by the Church and managed by the
Landulph Parochial Church Council (PCC). The building is in urgent need
of repair, particularly to the outdated wiring and the internal plaster work.
The Chairman made the announcement ahead of the regular public forum
section of January’s meeting. A number of parishioners had attended in
the hope of persuading the PC to make a grant to the PCC from solar park
funds. Several parishioners who had attended to press for grants for the
school were also disappointed.

New parish councillor
Phillip Braund, a lifelong resident of Landulph, has been co-opted to the
Parish Council to replace Mac Armstrong who has resigned for personal
reasons. Mac stepped down from the Parish Council in December.
Chairman, Gerry Stevenson writes, ‘On behalf of the Council and the
parish as a whole, I would like to express our appreciation for his service
to the parish, initially as a Council member, but more recently as Vice-
Chairman. He has engaged in lively and sometimes challenging debates
at Council meetings.  He has pushed us forward into the technological
age.  Most recently he has been instrumental in proposing the potential
benefits a public access defibrillator could bring to the community.
He has also worked hard physically to maintain the environment of the
Penyoke playing field, with tree cutting and removal, and many other
activities. Many thanks Mac, for all you have done for us, and we wish you
well for the future’.
Chris Wyman replaces Mac as PC Vice-Chairman.

Parish to get defibrillator
A defribrillator is to be installed in Landulph, probably at the Memorial Hall.
The device, which is designed to restore a malfunctioning heart to its
proper rhythm, is a crucial part of first response to heart attack victims.
The defibrillator would be installed on the outside wall of the Hall and be
available to any member of the public. Instructions for the automated
device are printed on the case and are simple to follow. However, the
charity installing the unit, Heartswell, will be offering training, including
general first aid, to up to 30 parishioners. The cost of the unit will depend
on type and installation and also on local fundraising. The Council is likely
to cover the cost of the required electricity supply.



Some members of the public had suggested the unit should be installed
more centrally in the village at the junction between Fore Street and
Coombe Lane but it was pointed out there was no electricity supply here
and that the Hall was closer to the centre of the wider population of the
parish as a whole.

Parish precept soars 10 per cent
The Parish Council agreed in December to increase the parish precept
(the local element of County Council rates) by an exceptional 10 per cent.
The increase is needed to provide a fund for the on-going maintenance of
the Penyoke playground which has fallen into disrepair recently partly due
to lack of funds. A 10 per cent rise is equivalent to a £3.49 per annum
increase in annual rates for a Band D householder. The income from the
increase will be ring-fenced for the playing field.

Lane named
The short link road between Penyoke Lane and Church Lane, sometimes
known as Back Lane, is to be merged with Penyoke Lane. Dual language
street signs will be put up in Church Lane and Penyoke Lane.
Due to the obscurity of some of the smaller alleys in the parish residents
are advised to have carefully prepared, clear directions ready to give to
emergency services when the need arises.

Horse v car – confrontation continues
The Parish Council continues to receive complaints from both riders and
drivers, about highway code violations in our lanes. Council Chairman,
Gerry Stevenson, pleads with both sides to abide by the Highway Code
guidelines and to exercise restraint and courtesy.
Drivers: Pass wide and slowly. Riders are often children, so take extra
care. Horses walking two abreast may be escorting a young or
inexperienced rider. Always slow down and be prepared to stop.  Horses
can be unpredictable, despite the efforts of the rider.
Riders: Wear light-coloured or fluorescent clothes in daylight and reflective
clothing at night or in poor visibility. Never ride more than two abreast, and
ride in single file on narrow or busy roads and when riding round bends.
Do listen carefully for the sound of oncoming traffic.



colour

School News
Our big news for this edition is that
Ofsted called. The one day inspection
took place on the Mrs Best’s first day
back after maternity leave!  We are
delighted with the report that truly
reflects what Landulph School is all
about. The full report is available on the
school website and Facebook page,
but the summary stated:
‘The leadership team has maintained
the good quality of education in the school since the last inspection. You
and your team show an unmistakable commitment to continuous
improvement. High-quality displays exemplify the superior standards you
model and expect. Pupils’ work reflects the same care and attention to
detail. Pupils talk about their learning with pride. Their work in books is
impeccably presented. Pupils demonstrate great respect for adults and
one another. Their behaviour is exemplary. This contributes to the school’s
harmonious and industrious atmosphere.’

Landulph School is linked to the saltash.net community school as part of
the Saltash Multi Academy Regional Trust. This is due to expand to
become the South East Cornwall Multi Academy Regional Trust (SMART).
The priority for SMART is to ensure the continuity and quality of education
for all of the young people in our local area.



Landulph Under Fives
A New Year has brought a fantastic new team to Landulph Under Fives.
Maire Glancy has stepped into the position of Pre School Leader
supported by our Deputy Leader Nicola Feltham, and we have welcomed
Emily Duckering and Kate Avery as Pre School Assistants. All have settled
into their new roles well
and have some very
exciting activities planned
for the children in the
coming months. As Emily
was our existing
Chairperson, her departure
from the Committee to join
the staff team left a position
which has been filled by
Lisa Hughes. Lisa is well
supported by our terrific
committee of pre school
parents.
We would like to thank the
kind person(s) who posted
a very generous donation
through our letterbox during
Christmas. It is very much
appreciated and will go
towards our fundraising
project for 2017. This
year’s project is to raise money for IT equipment to support the learning
and development of the children at preschool.
Your support at our events throughout the year will also help us towards
achieving our fundraising target. Some events we have coming up are:
Sausage Sizzle (Sat 25th Mar)
If you fancy a quick bite to eat before you go shopping, we will be selling
delicious hot dogs outside of Tesco Callington.  It would be lovely to see
you there.
Easter Egg Hunt (Sun 23rd April)
Our annual Easter egg hunt will be taking place just after the Easter
Holidays. For those who don’t fancy the hunt, there shall be plenty of tea
and homemade cake being served in the annexe.
Your continued support is always appreciated and we look forward to
seeing you at our upcoming events.



My name is Tina Ferguson,
I am a cleaner and I am
looking for new customers,
I can provide references if
required and my hourly rate
is £10.
All household cleaning and
ironing undertaken, hours
to suit, please call me on

07580 403923.

Enterprise Park, Midway Rd, Bodmin,PL312FQ

 EXCURSIONS

benneymoon@btinternet.com
www.grouptravelcoachhire.com

01208 77989 or 01208 72669

FOR BOOKINGS AND ENQUIRIES
PLEASE CALL

Private hire of our 16 to 70 seater coaches
also available

11th April   West Somerset Railway and

6th May     Badminton Horse Trials

 16th May   Tamar Cruise and
  Mount  Edgecumbe Estate

15th June   River Dart Cruise and Steam Train

 9th Aug British Firework Championships

18th Aug    Rosemoor Garden Show

Dunster Castle



Seasoned firewood

on 07876672544
don’t hesitate to contact Dan

Hardwood logs

Free delivery
Kindling available

11th April   West Somerset Railway and

Gardening Club free-for-all in March
Mid-January approaches and already there are a few signs of Spring with
flowers and birdsong. Our first talk this year will be on Wednesday,
8 February, at 7.30pm and is about Snowdrops and Hellebores.
During March, on Wednesday 8th at 7.30pm, we have planned a free

evening for visitors including a talk,
refreshments and raffle. Tricia Howard
from Hidden Valley Garden (near Fowey)
will take us on a journey through the
seasons, the work involved, the highlights
and inspiration from other gardens.
Please come along if you're interested in
gardens whether planning, digging and
planting or even just looking and
appreciating.
Members, please bring a friend.
The April talk will be on Wednesday 12

April at 7.30pm and will cover various gardens open to the public in The
Cotswolds; but before this, on Saturday 8 April at 2.00pm, it will be Spring
Show time. Here are more thoughts on this from Show Secretary Jane
Espig; ‘We are extremely lucky this year to have Lady Alice Boyd from
Ince Castle to join our judges for
the Show. Lady Boyd is a
widely-known gardener and has a
long association with the Cornwall
Garden Society.  Ince Castle Open
Garden days are a real pleasure to
visit in Springtime.
‘Although it's only early February,
it's never too early to plan for the
Show.  Check those lovely house
plants, perhaps an extra feed will
encourage blooms.  Let your mind
consider the possibilities for floral
art or inspect your flowering shrubs
for a beautifully shaped branch.
Schedules will be available from
me, Jane on 844811, or Jen, on
846504 from mid-February. We
look forward to seeing you there.’
Jen Hambly



Parish Christmas Walk

A few weeks of rain prior to the walks on 27 December promised very
squelchy conditions underfoot. However, a last minute reprieve of some
rain-free days improved walking conditions to just normal squelchy.
As usual there were three walks, The 10 o’clock squad of 15 assembled
on time and, led by David Erskine, marched off to beat the bounds. A
quarter of an hour later an unscheduled ‘extra middle’ group arrived and
trudged off northward. By 10.30 the real ‘middlers’ were assembling in
huge numbers of adults, children and dogs, looking much like a countrified
flash mob. A headcount reached 93 then, with Allen Pack bravely leading,
they streamed out into the lane where the numbers swelled further as
groups of latecomers caught up. Amazingly, all returned unscathed, the
dogs were well behaved (more or less) and the leaders didn’t succumb to
a nervous breakdown.
The short walk was designed to accommodate  the very young,  the more
creaky and anyone else who opted for a pleasant family stroll. In this it
fulfilled its purpose with a mix of several generations, including a baby,
blissfully asleep in his papoose.
In all, about 120 attended the walks, which, for the 20 years of Parish
Walks, was an unprecedented number; possibly more than twice any
previous turnout.
Unfortunately this number overwhelmed the kitchen and the pasties
quickly ran out. The organisers apologise to those who missed out.
Fortunately the bar stocks held up!
Our thanks go to all those who helped behind the scenes and to Charles
Evans and the Yacht Club Committee for the use of the Club facilities.



Meet Quackers, Cargreen’s New Resident
as seen on front cover

Full name: Cairina moschata, you can call me Quackers the Muscovy duck.
Origins:     Possibly brought up near Calstock and moved down to Cotehele
             before arriving here.  I have been told that I originate from
        Central and South America, back in the day when there were no
         immigration rules.
Likes:        There’s nothing better than a nice drink at my local, at the
             Spaniards with a pint of the Tamar river.  The good thing is that I
        can swim home if I have too much to drink.
Interests:   Being sociable to residents.
                  Checking out playground green grass.
Dislikes:    Boistrous dogs, Chinese food, l’orange and being called duckie.
Favourite Food:   I enjoy the natural food I find at Cargreen and
                        occasionally being fed wheat, barley, oats, and bird
         seed.  Unfortunately the food police tell me that I should
                   not have too much of this and even worse, bread is junk
                   food for birds so try not to tempt me.
Ambitions :        I would like to go on Who Do You Think You Are.
Relationships:      That’s too personal - none of your business.
What makes me special :  I have long claws on the end of my webbed feet
        and although my name is Quackers, I very rarely
        quack unless I am really angry.  Although I
        originate from Central America  I don’t mind cold
        weather.
What brought you to Cargreen:  Property prices, great community, river
             frontage, good green and tasty playing
             fields and plenty of rain. .
Interview conducted by Allen Pack.

If you are a new resident, or even an old resident, who thinks we might
need to be reminded that you exist, you can give us an update on yourself
and also, perhaps, a photo although we cannot guarantee that we will use it
for our front cover.   Additionally we are prepared to interview your favourite
four legged friends -  please contact me (Allen Pack) on 842012 to make
arrangements.

The lack of pasties notwithstanding, it was a memorable social occasion,
involving a wide cross-section of the community, which we look forward to
welcoming again next year.
The record turnout meant we were able to increase our usual donation of
proceeds to the Newsletter.
The Footpath Group



Higher Chapel Farm
Bed & Breakfast
Nr.Halton Quay,

St. Dominick

A family run dairy farm set within
the Tamar Valley,

Close to  moors, coast and towns

Comfortable en-suite room and
private room
Home Cooked Breakfast
Private Lounge
Families welcome

Tel: 01579 350894
Web: www.higherchapel.co.uk

e-mail: smjwg@tiscali.co.uk

ServiceCare
Domestic Repairs

GAS SAFE 2827437

Don’t Bin it!!!
Recycle/Repair/Reuse

*Gas/Electric Cookers
*Washing Machines

*Dishwashers
*Fridges & Freezers

*Tumble Dryers/Microwaves
*Competitive Rates

*Fixed Inspection Fees
* Estimates & Advice
*All work Guaranteed

*Local Friendly Engineer
Phone 01822 832657
Mobile 07790842227

www.servicecare.co.uk

GEOFF AIRES LTD
Patios • Brick Paving • Driveways

Kerb Laying • Groundworks
Concreting

01752 844384
07899 805144

Also
Road Surfacing Specialists

Roads • Car Parks • Farm Lanes

Free Estimates

All Work Guaranteed

Accredited Contractor for
Cornwall Highways



NICOLA GREENE
BSc (hons) Podiatry McHs

HPC Registered
Chiropodist/Podiatrist

Home Visit Practice treating all your
foot care needs:

· Nail Cutting
· Corns and Calluses
· Thickened Nails
· Dry Cracked Skin
· Foot Pain
· Diabetic Foot Assessments

Tel: 01752 291565 or 01579 590027
M:  07786164205

 E:  nicki_greene@yahoo.com

Festival seeks new treasurer
The annual Landulph Festival of Music and the
Arts enjoyed considerable success again in
2016, offering a repertoire to suit all musical and
artistic tastes. The Committee of volunteers
meets on a monthly basis to source and
organise the October Festival events.
Our AGM will be held on Tuesday 28 February
at 7pm in the Rectory Room and we will be
looking to appoint some new committee
members as well as a new Treasurer. John Hall,
our current treasurer is retiring after 10 years of
sterling service for which we are all extremely
grateful.
If you would like to know more about becoming
involved, please contact us via
landulphfestival@gmail.com or just come along
to the AGM, you will be made most welcome.
Thank you
Sally Worth
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Village Choir

There is nothing more Christmassy than hearing a group of singers
enjoying the delights of making music together in the form of carols and
Christmas songs. Well this year I was lucky enough to be invited to join
with the Cargreen Village Choir for an open rehearsal in front of family and
friends in what turned out to be a fabulous evening for all of us.
The choir is a small group of 15 to 20 local people. Many have very little
musical experience but all are enthusiastic and are connected by their love
of singing together. They enjoy learning new music, mastering new skills
and spending time in each other’s company. There is a good social aspect
to the choir too with the bar at the Cargreen Yacht Club (CYC), where we
rehearse, often open after rehearsals.
I am honoured to have been asked to take over the musical side of the
choir as from January. We will be spending time learning new pieces, but
also on learning more about singing together as a choir and on singing in
a safe and healthy way. Some of the choir have never been taught how to
read music and so we will be looking at how to interpret the signs and
symbols that make up a piece.



Jack and the Beanstalk
Make sure you don't miss out on our GIANT of a Panto!

Great family entertainment with something for
everyone to enjoy:

WHAT?    Two fun-filled performances.
                      (Licensed Bar)

WHERE? Here in Landulph at the Memorial Hall

WHEN?    Friday 3 February at 7pm
                 Saturday 4 February at 6pm

WHO?     Larger than life local personalities!

HOW? Buy your tickets: Adults £6,
                                            Children £3
              via www.landulphfestival.co.uk
                 Box Office 01752 841598

            Whether you're 3 or 93, what a show we have in store for you!

I have had a background in choirs for over 40 years and I am very much
looking forward to sharing some of what I have learned with this lovely
group of people.The choir get together weekly on a Thursday evening at
7.30pm until 9pm at the CYC. We are always looking for new members
particularly younger ones. Please contact Christene Bowman on 841573
e mail: christenebowman@hotmail.co.uk if you would like to know more, or
just come along to one of our rehearsals - you will be made to feel very
welcome.
We look forward to seeing you soon.
Andy Farris.

Landulph Panto beats Trump Inauguration
Yes, on the 2Oth January in the CORNISH TIMES it is hard find any
reference to the USA’s  45th  Presidential Inauguration, but there on page
20, with a photo of one of the leading characters, is a half page, featuring
an advance press review of this major production of Jack and the
Beanstalk.



Wheels to Work
Some readers may find the following information useful.
Wheels to Work is a charity which hires out motorcycles to young peple.
The aim is to help people who live in an area with no public transport to
become mobile and travel to work independently.  This may be particularly
relevant for anyone on shift or weekend working.
A clean provisional or full driving licence is required, and applicants must
have completed a Compulsory Bike Training Test.  Those of 16 years of
age may only use a 50cc bike, but this rises to 125cc at age 17.
The main criterion for people to qualify for Wheels to Work is that they
have an offer of (or are in) employment.  The whole of Cornwall is
covered, and bikes can be serviced at the user’s place of work or at their
home address.
Charges range from £30 to £36 a week, and include insurance, road tax
and servicing as well as roadside recovery. Further information can be
found on parish noticeboards, and anyone interested can call the charity
on 01209 718888 or e-mail to cornwallw2w@aol.com

Landulph film stars
Hot on the heels of the Crooked Spaniard becoming a TV star in the BBC
series The Coroner, Pentillie Castle has matched it by becoming the eye
candy for the Sky drama Delicious starring Dawn French in a straight role
and Emilia Fox (Silent Witness). Delicious has already aired, the last
episode was in January, but it is available on Sky Catch-up. For those
without Sky Sammie Coryton is hoping to show the series in a public
screening, probably at the Memorial Hall, as soon as she has the DVD.
More information on this will be broadcast on Landulph Innit or you can
contact Sammie at Pentillie. (see their advert)
James Jermain

Race Night is big earner
Those who came to the Race Night in November will, I am sure, agree that
it was a great evening.  The races were varied and judging by the queues,
many were successful in their choice of ‘horse’. Thanks are due to Cindy
Zimmer for organising the event and, to those who prepared food, worked
the Tote and ran the Bar. Also to the generosity of those who sponsored
races and horses. After expenses had been taken out, £1,286 was raised
for Memorial Hall Funds.  The Management Committee are always looking
for fund-raising ideas and any suggestions would be gratefully received.
The Landulph Memorial Hall AGM will be held on Monday 27 February at
7.00pm in the Hall Annexe.  Look out for more information on the Notice
Boards, nearer the date.
Ray Oatham (Chairman)



Steve Holman
Landscape & Fencing Contractor

Patios, paths, drives, fences,
lawns, walling and general
garden work undertaken.

Burrhills Farm
Carkeel
Saltash
PL12 6NR               01752 849225

LET ME WRITE YOUR WILL FOR YOU

I am a retired solicitor

so you know it will be done properly
I always come to your home

so you feel more confident

Couples can protect their home

from residential care fees

let me tell you how

I also cover

Powers of Attorney– Living Wills

Inheritance tax Planning

My Prices are reasonable

and there’s no VAT!

MICHAEL GRUNDY

Churchland Cottage St Dominick

Telephone 01579 351467

A QUALITY SERVICE - A SENSIBLE PRICE



Aerial Solutions
Aerial & Satellite specialist
Freeview Aerial Upgrades
Extra Points:
Telephone extensions
Competitive Prices

Contact Mike Pendered
 01752 294386

Mobile  07745 027 625

Dan Billing 07725082046

Contact 01752 845234
dcbplanthire@aol.co.uk

Chris Billing 07980574104

0.75 to 7.5 ton Mini Diggers for hire
with CITB Trained operator

Drainage and Septic Tank Installation
Site clearance

Bulk excavation
Bricked paved Driveways

Landscaping and groundworks

Agricultural Contractor and Garden
Services
Tree Surgery
Garden Clearance
Hedge Trimming
Turfing
Fencing
Seasoned logs for sale

CHRIS AND DAN BILLING CONTRACTORS

http://www.dmdevelopments.net


12 years experience,
no job too small

·
·

· Carpentry
· Plastering
· Tiling
· Facia & Sofits
· Painting & decorating
· Portable Appliance Testing

(PAT)
· All aspects of Kitchen &

Bathroom design & refit (includ-
ing electrics & plumbing)

Contact David Mills
 07714 727766 or

01752 201556
www.dmdevelopments.net

Locally produced
stabiliser beef

from Park Farm Landulph

Packs approx 25 kg contain a
variety of beef cuts packed,

labelled, and ready for freezing
To order

Phone Richard Brown
07788 725 748

http://www.dmdevelopments.net


Greg Khan
Professional Plastering

Service
Over 25 years experience

 Internal and external
plastering

Damp problems remedied
Lime Render

Artex ceilings and walls
flattened

All work undertaken is
guaranteed

Tel: 01752 843622
Mobile: 07577 275950

Local Christmas Cards
I am pleased to report that the sum of £478 was passed to the Salvation
Army for its annual Children’s Party. In addition to the table in the last
edition, Cindy Zimmer joined and contributed to the scheme.  The
following letter was received from the Salvation Army expressing their
thanks:
Friends of Cargreen
Dear Friends,
Thanks you again for your continued support.  This donation of £478 will
bring cheer to many young children.
I can assure you that the money will be used wisely and will make a
difference to children less fortunate than ourselves.
May God continue to bless you all.
Yours sincerely
Derek Pook,

Organising Secretary Jack Bedbrook

mailto:clarky1955@gmail.com


Next edition copy date is 15 March. We cannot
guarantee to publish anything received after that date

Please contact a Group member for more details
James Jermain  01752 847546     jamesdjermain@aol.com
Morton Macleod 01752 846520     mortonmacleod@doctors.org.uk
Sylvia Bedbrook   01752 844519     sylvia@bedbrook.co.uk
Allen Pack    01752 842012     allen.gardendelights@live.co.uk
Tim Clarke         01752 842388     clarke.fernleigh@btinternet.com
Becky Reep  01752 840815     becky.reep@btinternet.com
Phillida Jermain    01752 847546     phillidajermain@hotmail.com
The Newsletter Group reserves the right to edit or refuse material.  If there are
any mistakes, we apologise.  Signed articles do not necessarily express the views
of the Group.
Letters to the editor or articles can be given to any committee member or
e-mailed to jamesdjermain@aol.com  Adverts  to  clarky1955@gmail.com
The newsletter can be viewed at www.landulph.org.uk
If you are a new resident to the parish and would like to write a small
article introducing yourself, we would be delighted to receive it.

Delivery of the newsletter is by willing volunteers.  We are very grateful to them.
New volunteers are always welcome

Landulph News is produced by Bluemoon Print and Promotions, www.bmpp.co.uk

For Sale
2 Parker Knoll reclining chairs in good condition.  Colour light fawn.
Comply with the furniture fire regulations of the 1988 Act (label on
Underside)      £20 each.  Can deliver Landulph parish
Phone :  Honey on 01752 841361

Doctors Surgery
As most already know there is no longer a surgery in the Hall following the
retirement of Dr Devonport. Owing to work pressures the remaining
doctors thought this not viable. The volunteer drivers tried to arrange an
alternative set up but nothing proved practical.
Shirley Kitney.  846808

Local resident on "Dragon's Den"
Look out on the 26th February when a local resident is likely to appear on
the BBC programme Dragon's Den.

mailto:clarky1955@gmail.com



